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	GLOUCESTERSHIRE BOWLS ASSOCIATION 

                            A Member of Bowls England.

                         


G.B.A Women’s Division Annual Delegate Meeting
 Whitminster Village Hall

Wednesday 19 October 2022, 1.30 p.m.
Minutes
The President opened the meeting by welcoming delegates.  She referred to members who had passed away in the last year, for whom a minute’s silence was observed :

Anne Harris (Fairford)
Diane Rogers (Canford)
Shirley Cromie (STR)

Irene Giles (Yate)
Life Member Peggy Brown

1. Apologies    24 clubs sent representatives and 5 clubs sent apologies.  12 officers and officials were in attendance.  Details in records.  
2. Amendments  to minutes of meeting  13.7.22              None
3. Ratification  of minutes dated  13.7.22 .          Ratified, and signed by President
4. Matters arising  
4.1 Finals Day.  Bishop’s Cleeve BC  Thanks to Bishop’s Cleeve for hosting the Finals.  Usual hospitality.  Thanks indeed to all clubs who have hosted the County for matches and competitions.  
4.2 Competition Entry Form  As noted, today is the final day.  Entries are closed from today, irrevocably.

4.3 Benevolent Triples   Much enjoyed.  Excellent entry.  Winners the same as two previous years  (Sally Rolls, Pauline Gunn & Kay Gent) – well done to them !!   Date of competition needs consideration.  Discussion fairly inconclusive on this point, and depends on availability, of course.  I’d like - in this context -  to minute the Association’s and the Women’s Division’s thanks to Gloucester Spa and Gloucester City for their ongoing support for this and other County activities.  
5. President’s message

“ It seems surreal that a year has passed since I first sat at this table as your new President.  For Gloucestershire Women’s Division to have a figurehead, as other counties do, is very welcoming to our bowlers, and hopefully others will come forward to take up the role in the future.
My only regret this last year was my knee suddenly giving way and causing my inability to travel to the last couple of county games, as well as to Leamington to cheer on our ladies.
As we move forward into the 2023 season, I’m confident that our successes will continue and I wish each and every one of you and your teams ‘good luck’.

Before I close, I would like to personally thank all the people sat beside me, plus the Selectors, the Competition Secretaries and all the others who work tirelessly behind the scenes to ensure the smooth running of Gloucester Ladies’ Bowls ! “
6. Secretary’s Report    Lindsay Collin

6.1 Last year has not been anywhere near as stressful, in relation to our primary activities, as 2020 and 2021.  Still fairly stressful in relation to my County Administrator and Acting County Treasurer responsibilities (the latter until I handed over to Pat Yates-Whittaker in May).  Not relevant here.

6.2 Fortunately, I love playing our wonderful game, so that I have been able to set the difficulties and the aggravation against the fun that I’ve also had !   But it has been a year of pros and cons :
a. A third year of non-normality – 2020 Covid, 2021 still Covid at start, but also BE making lots of organisational and format changes (see later on in BE Report), and 2022 the Commonwealth Games in England, upsetting our normal timings.   
b. Lots of things have changed, mostly inspired by our NGB, Bowls England – these in 2021, but many continuing into 2022.  Most were claimed to be responses to Covid and also the Commonwealth Games, but resulting in changes of dates for the National Finals, in those Finals becoming closed (with an entry charge), and - latterly – in the introduction of the Regional Finals in certain events, mainly in National Competitions.   But most will continue still from 2023 onwards, which is causing some ongoing differences of opinion in counties.
c. In 2021, here in Gloucester, we were short of key members within our WD Presidential team, and our team of WD Officers and Officials.  Most of this was ameliorated largely by people allowing themselves to be nominated, including our President, Maureen, but also some others who kindly stepped in after last year’s Annual Delegate Meeting.  More on our team in a moment.
6.3 I’d like to make it clear why we consider that Women’s Division Delegates are important.   Your club needs to be aware of the following :
a) The need to have someone else in the club who is informed.    A few Secretaries do not pass on to the women members cross-GBA information, so it is vital that the Women Delegates are also aware of some of the matters circulated.

b) There are matters on which a response from the club is required, often with closing dates, so preferable that you also know about these, to help these deadlines to be attained.

c) There are matters where your club need to express their democratic view, in some cases by voting at a GBA General Meeting.  Women must not be excluded from contributing to the club decision – we are all affiliated members, we are a ‘unified’ county and all clubs are now unified, so we women must have our say !

6.4
So – partly referring to my previous point, please note the following :  

· Affiliation.   In particular the 2022 update.  Dismayed that 25 out of 56 clubs in the Association did not admit to having any new members at all during the complete season.  The 2023 Affiliation will again be in May.   Secretary requested to send this paperwork to Delegates as well.
· 2023 GBA Club Data Form – information for the 2022 Club Handbook.  Will go out later this month.
· 2022 GBA WD Club Information Form – usual information about club competition winners in the 2022 season, young bowlers and players for the Women’s County List. 

· GBA Handbook request form.

· The GBA Joint Council Meeting (JCM) will be on Saturday 12 November 2022 (see earlier notice re change of date from 19 November) and the GBA AGM will be on Saturday 21 January 2023; please note the first of these will be at Gloucester City/Spa, while the latter will again be held at this location – Whitminster Village Hall.     Information will be circulated in the two weeks or so on the JCM discussion topics.  Mainly two matters – GBA Constitutional Review and proposed Wider Use of new County shirt., 
· Annual Luncheon & Presentations     Another matter currently involving some effort for myself, Myra (& Tony), Pat Yates and Sue Latham in particular, is the organisation of the GBA Annual Presentation Luncheon at Hatherley Manor, on 23 October.  Looking forward to it very much.  Luncheon attendance again is higher than ever.   
6.5 GBA Handbooks and Web sites   I intend to keep all of these the same (one with the help of Sylvia Pearse).   I have a few spares from last year available free today.
6.6 Thanks again to David Rolls for his efforts in relation to coaching and development with the County women this last year.  Very good turnouts often and much appreciated by those taking part.  Thanks also to other coaches such as Gill Meadows, Ken Tudor and John Lawson.   The programme was interrupted by David’s health issue, this affecting non-County List players most, so apologies to them.   David was also very much involved with the Youth Academy and also with the women’s Amy Rose team, along with several coaches and most of all with Team Manager Val Molton.  [Both received a good hand.]  Excellent support there from parents also, which is absolutely vital.
6.7 From that very specific matter, I’d like to turn to saying thank you on behalf of us all for the manifold efforts of the Women’s Division Officers and Officials.  The ladies who - most of all - keep this County functioning.
Expressing thanks is always very dangerous.  One either gives general thanks, but accepts that particularly key individuals don’t get the major plaudits that they deserve, or one mentions individuals, but risks getting lambasted for inadvertently forgetting somebody whose role is also vital.  Can’t win !
Firstly, as you might well expect, I’d very much like to say thanks to our excellent President, Maureen Richards-Smart.  However, I’d like to say somewhat more at a later point in the meeting, if Maureen and yourselves will please agree.
However, there are many more of us in the women’s County team !   I would personally like to thank all the Officers and Officials of the Women’s Division for their help and support to me throughout the last year.   Gloucester has a superb team of workers.   Not just the key WD Management Committee members, but the Selectors, the Competition Organisers and many others who keep the County running efficiently.   Meetings all the while, decisions to be taken.  So many County games to organise and attend, competitions to organise – it goes on.  Believe me, I am so often reminded how lucky I am to have such dedicated colleagues in the WD.  Thank you so much to all of you !
I get a chance to have a say, Angela does, Myra does, one of the Competition Secs does, but – unless Maureen says something, as Chair of Selectors – the Selectors don’t.  So I’d like to reinforce the great efforts that they put in – that involve more meetings than some of you might realise.  Well done all of you.
Everywhere I look, there are people working hard, heroes all.   So thank you again Maureen, Myra, Angela, Barbara, Margaret, Margaret, Margaret, Sally, Anne, Jan, Janet, Gill, Maddie, Shirley.  Plus two ladies who don’t normally feature here – Val (Molton) and Linda (Bennett).
Jan Lee-Cooper proposed a vote of thanks to the Secretary, including in her County Administrator role.  Large hand from ladies present
7 Treasurer’s report       Angela Cary
7.1
You will all have a copy of the financial statements produced for the last year, although they have yet to be audited.  The income has increased by just over £1000 compared to last year, with rises in Affiliation and competition income streams, a generous donation of £200 and over £100 raised by the sale of second-hand clothing. Unfortunately, one game against Cambridgeshire was cancelled, and two others had reduced numbers, which does impact on our income.   

7.2
Expenditure is up slightly in most categories, and we also paid £1000 to the GBA, since no levy has been paid for several years, a presidential allowance, and an increase to Bowls England in competition fees as there were more entries this year.   The accounts therefore show a small loss of £468.85.  

7.3
Our county games are played in a two year cycle, this year (year one) we paid for two coaches for travel to away games, whereas in year two, ie next year there are always more away games so therefore higher costs will be incurred. Until the fixtures are agreed we cannot calculate the costings.  

7.4
Although our bank accounts look healthy, £2500 is earmarked for liabilities due, and a further approx. £3000 will be needed for uniform purchases in 2023, should this proposal be agreed.  

7.5
We cannot be complacent and must seek to maximise income and reduce costs as much as possible, as we do need to keep money in reserve for unexpected events.  

7.6
We should consider an increase in county match fees, of say 10%, as no increase has been made for many years 

8 Match Secretary’s report         Myra Savage
8.1
Matches this season progressed very well with just the usual changes happening for illness etc. The last four matches were a struggle as lots of players were unable to play and dropped out for various reasons.  Only the good communication between selectors and myself enabled us to still put good teams out.
8.2
Results   Over the season we have won 4 Friendlies, won 3 MEL, lost 1 MEL, won 1 Mixed lost 2 Mixed and of course lost the John’s Trophy v Cornwall also the Walker Cup to Devon in Regional Finals after having a wonderful win v Somerset at Clevedon in the previous round. We finished 2nd in MEL just pipped at post by Leicestershire on shot difference.  Also, our Amy Rose team put up a good showing against a strong Worcestershire team.  We played a few of the Amy Rose girls in our friendly match against Glamorgan and they proved themselves more than capable of holding their own in a good competitive match situation.  Hope to repeat this again next season.
8.3
I would like to thank the selectors for all their hard work this year. This is not any easy job at all and you can never please everybody all the time.


8.4
I am just starting to look at next season’s fixtures.  I am being held up with arranging the John’s Trophy and Walker Cup matches as Bowls England have not done draws yet.  Also, it seems some MEL away matches are not being arranged yet due to fact that we have not had the MEL meeting which is scheduled for 9th November. However, the following fixtures have been arranged provisionally.

10/5/2023  Somerset friendly at Arrow B.C.

30/5/2023   Worcestershire friendly at Whaddon B.C.

21/6/2023   Herefordshire friendly at Falcon B.C.

01/09/2023 Wiltshire friendly at Box B.C.

05/09/2023 Hampshire friendly at Tetbury B.C.

07/09/2023 Hereford Mixed at Gloucester City B.C.

12/09/2023 Somerset Mixed at Cheltenham B.C.
8.5 I would like to thank all the clubs who have offered their facilities for next season.  I try to vary clubs as much as I can to give clubs who have offered their facilities a chance to host a match.   I would like to thank the clubs who did host matches this season. Without clubs offering to host we would not be able to have county matches.  However, there is a lot of concern about the cost of meals. I would like to emphasise yet again we just need a simple two course meal, not a banquet after the match.  I realise the cost of food and energy has gone up, but it is getting to the stage that you could eat out cheaper.
8.6 Unfortunately, the coach company Eagle Line whom we have used for a few years now and who have been extremely fair to us with pricing have ceased trading.  This is a major blow and I shall be looking around for another company as soon as I have all the away fixtures arranged.  Quite obviously we will need more coaches next season and that may cause a worry due to rising fuel costs.  
9 Competition Secretaries’ Report     Jan Lee-Cooper
9.1
Hello, everyone, here we are again, one week later than originally scheduled so now playing outdoors with the heat of the sun on our backs is even more of a distant memory.

9.2
All our scheduled competition rounds were played on time, with only occasional comments about it being too hot (rather than too wet) heard from players.  The Finals were held on Sunday 24 July at Bishop’s Cleeve, with the usual exception of the Interclub Semi-Finals and Final which were played in slightly cooler conditions on Saturday 20 August, again at Bishop’s Cleeve.  Both days were well-supported and we offer our thanks to the members of Bishops Cleeve for their hospitality on both days. 

9.3
As you are aware, this year the Interclub rounds were played on the basis of both rinks being on the challenger’s green simultaneously which seemed to have worked out well.  The Section qualifiers were Kingswood & Hanham BC (Bristol), Cheltenham Spa BC (Cheltenham), Gloucester City BC (Gloucester) and Cam Mills BC (Stroud). The eventual winners were Kingswood & Hanham BC with Gloucester City BC being runners-up. 

9.4
Our Annual Presentation Luncheon is on Sunday (23 October) when we hope to see many of you there to congratulate the finalists again as they receive their trophies – of both the Women’s and the Men’s competitions. 

9.5
Once more, we should like to take this opportunity of saying a very big ‘Thank You’ again to all those Clubs (specifically Wotton under Edge/Cheltenham BC/Painswick Falcon/Pineholt/Tewkesbury and Bishop’s Cleeve) who hosted various semi-finals and Cheltenham BC for hosting the Two-Wood Singles competition; Officers, Officials and supporters who contribute to making the Competitions a success.  An awful lot of hard work and effort goes on in the background pulling these events together.
9.6
As you know, today is the deadline for competition entries for next year – there will be no late entries accepted - and we look forward to having more individual entrants across all competitions once again.  Even though we are now in ‘the closed season’, please take any and every opportunity to remind your Club’s entrants what has been said on previous occasions about fulfilling their commitment to the competitions in that County Competitions lead to the National Championships and everyone should be available to carry on competing in the games (representing Gloucestershire) to be played at the Nationals venue.

10 Bowls England Delegate’s report       Lindsay Collin

10.1 National Finals :    I managed to attend for the whole two and a half weeks in Leamington and saw – for at least some of each game - almost every game in which Gloucestershire competitors took part.  I worked as an official Volunteer, which was something of an experience ! 
Re the women in particular, we must congratulate all the Gloucestershire women who qualified for the Finals and played at Leamington, and had any success in National Championship events.  Top of the tree were the Frampton on Severn Four of Jill Forward, Marguerite Cobb, Marilyn Wear & Jacky Howes, reaching the Qtr-Finals.   Congratulations to them.
2021 National Championship winners   Kent won the Walker again, Lincolnshire the Johns and Kent also the Amy Rose.  Kings BC won the Women’s Top Club for the fourth time in a row.

10.2
Dates of the 2023 National Championships will be Thursday 10th to Sunday 27th August inclusive.  
10.3
National Presentation Dinners have been restarted this year, after BE was defeated by the counties at the 2022 AGM..  In future just one dinner, in November (19th), the new Champions Dinner in Coventry.  The National Awards Dinner will again be held in February in Leicester. 
10.4
2022 BE Counties Meeting in Coventry on the same date as the Champions Dinner.  Craig Guthrie and I will represent the County. 
10.5 
National Competitions 2023
· Same formats as 2022 :  All team competitions 18 ends; Triples 3 wood; Pairs 4 wood; singles all unchanged .  

· Counties must be the same as national in terms of formats
· Reduced numbers of qualifiers again.  Causing opposition, but doubt if it will change now.  Regional Finals will again be held.
· Inter-county events (including the John’s Trophy) will return to being Round Robins.  More opportunities for players. 
· Copious photos of 2022 Nationals on BE Web site.  Can be found at :  
· https://search.mysportphotos.co.uk/galleries/bowls-national-finals-2022    Photos
11.
Benevolent Secretary’s report        Shirley Lewis
11.1 Secretary again thanked everyone who had helped delivering gifts and cards
11.2 Please advise her of any paid-up members of your club who gets ill during the Winter months
11.3 Greetings for Christmas and New Year
11.4 [Details of accounts given].  Expenditure £44.44.   Income none.  Money in hand or bank account now £492.43.
12     Nominations.     

12.1
Latest [separate] nomination sheet provided prior to meeting.  Three positions only now have no nomination  :  Vice-President, Gloucester Section Selector, Gloucester Section Representative.    Delegates urgently requested to consider putting themselves forward or seeking out alternative candidates.
13  Election of 2022/23 Officers and Officials

13.1 No nominations contested, so all those positions confirmed.   President Maureen again invested and remained Chair of the meeting.  Following Officers and Officials elected unanimously :
	Post
	Name
	Club

	Immediate Past President
	(None)
	

	President
	Maureen Richards-Smart
	Caer Glow

	Vice President
	[ Required ]
	 

	Secretary
	Lindsay Collin
	Kingswood & Hanham BC

	Treasurer
	Angela Cary
	Tetbury BC

	Match Secretary
	Myra Savage
	Painswick Falcon BC

	Bowls England Delegate
	Lindsay Collin
	Kingswood & Hanham BC

	Representative to GBA Joint Executive Committee
	Linda Bennett
	Moreton in Marsh BC

	Bristol Selector
	Margaret Drayton
	Olveston & District BC

	Cheltenham Selector
	Margate McColl
	Cheltenham Spa BC 

	Gloucester Selector
	[Required]
	

	Stroud Selector
	Barbara Arnold
	Frampton on Severn BC 

	Bristol Competition Secretary
	Janet Lee Cooper
	Olveston & District BC

	Cheltenham Comp Secretary
	Janet Tomlinson
	Bishop’s Cleeve BC

	Gloucester Comp Secretary
	Gill Fry
	Gloucester Spa BC

	Stroud Competition Secretary
	Myra Savage
	Painswick Falcon BC

	Bristol Section Rep
	Ann White
	Henleaze BC

	Cheltenham Section Rep
	Margaret Davies
	Bishop’s Cleeve BC

	Gloucester Section Rep
	[Required]
	

	Stroud Section Rep
	Sally Rolls
	Frampton on Severn BC

	County Records Officer
	Maddie Hale
	Fairford BC

	Benevolent Secretary
	Shirley Lewis
	Kingswood & Hanham BC


13.2 As you know, we haven’t have a President for a number of years prior to 2021.  But we sure found a diamond this year – Maureen had a tough year because of a number of issues that arose, and also had some personal health difficulties.  But, regardless, she was always there when you needed her or when the President’s presence might have been expected.   She had to go to many, many meetings as well as all the events and all the County games.  She worked immensely hard, and effectively, but I’m convinced that she enjoyed it.  It just showed.  Those of us attending had a great day at Caer Glow in late July, President’s Day, courtesy of her good self and with the support of her club and club members, for which many genuine thanks again.

President Maureen expressed pleasure at undertaking her duties in 2022.

    Presentation made.

14 Proposal     

14.1
Proposal – ‘That the WD July Delegate Meeting be discontinued‘      The Secretary reasoned that this was no longer required.       Passed unanimously by a show of hands.
15 Discussion topics 
15.1 From MD Management Meeting and JEC  –  County Shirts
Amendment from the GBA Joint Executive Committee :
That the new Gloucestershire ‘County Match Shirt’ be adopted as from the 2023 season as the shirt for all Gloucestershire inter-county games, not just for the main national inter-county competitions, but that during a three year period ‘transitional arrangements’ be put in place as follows, for non-competitive County matches : 

•
Year 1 (2023)  -  The shirt would be brought in for use in all categories of County match.  The County would provide and pay for a new shirt for all existing County players (as at the end of 2022), to be supplied when they next play.  New County players in 2023 would buy their own new shirt. 

•
Years 2 and 3 (2024 and 2025)  -  New jackets, mid-layers, and gilets could be purchased as players felt able to do this - players would be positively encouraged to go for the new uniform above the waist.  But – in this transitional two years –  the previous (2010) GBA shower jackets, gilets, and fleeces could continue to be worn.  

•
Year 4 (2026)  -  the new uniform, above the waist, would be obligatory for all players in County matches.

In all years, and onward, the lower garments would remain the same for non-competitive County matches, i.e. white or grey according to the status of the match.
The men are still pressing for this.  The JEC have thoroughly looked at the matter and decided to let the clubs decide.  Normally a matter for the JEC itself, but so much is being said that the JEC proposal just detailed has been put forward to be considered at the coming Joint Council Meeting, before being actually voted on at the AGM.  We can now be part of that discussion and even take a ‘straw vote’.  

A brief discussion followed, but nothing conclusively either way.
· Actually what is needed is that WD Delegates must ensure that the proposal is considered by your clubs, both in the coming weeks and definitely at the JCM on 12th November.
15.2 From WD Management Meeting

a. Match fees      Already briefly aired by Treasurer
b. Comp Rules changes    One item mentioned by Gill Fry, but no time for any general discussion, though Christine Magee indicated strongly opposed
The meeting closed at 3.30 pm

GBA Women’s Division 2023 Delegate Meetings  -  Wednesdays 22 March and 18 October.   
Both 1.30 pm at Whitminster Village Hall.
Signed :




(President)

